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8th October 2015
TO:
The Police and Crime Commissioner, Deputy Police and Crime Commissioner, Chief Constable,  Deputy Chief Constable, Assistant Chief Constable, Director of Finance, Chief Finance Officer, Director of Resources and Director of Legal
Copy to:
ACPO and Senior Officers/Staff



OPCC Staff


Press 

Dear Sir/Madam,
A meeting of the Dyfed-Powys Policing Accountability Board will be held on Thursday, 15th October 2015 at 10:30 p.m. in Ceredigion Room 4, Police Headquarters, Llangunnor, Carmarthen for the transaction of the business on the attached agenda. Members of the Press and Public may attend this meeting.
Yours sincerely

[image: image1.emf]2015-09-17 PAB  Minutes (draft).pdf


Dr H Morgan-Howard
Chief of Staff
Encl.

AGENDA - Priority 3: Bringing People to Justice
1. Welcome and Apologies
2. Minutes of the Accountability Meeting held on 17th September 2015 and Matters Arising 

[image: image7.emf]
3. Performance:
a. Force Accountability Report on Priority 3

[image: image2.emf]2015-10-15 Force  Accountability Report.pdf


b. OPCC Accountability Report on Priority 3

[image: image3.emf]2015-10-15 OPCC  Accountability Report.pdf


c. OPCC Monitoring Performance Report

[image: image4.emf]2015-10-15 OPCC  Performance Report.pdf


4. Update Reports:
a. Questions from the Chief Officer Group minutes
5. Action and Risk Summary from Meeting
6. AOB
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What are the Police and Crime Plan priority areas?  


 Enhance the use of community remedies and restorative justice 


approaches  


 Hold the Chief Constable to account for police file quality performance and 


levels of offfences brought to justice  


 Police should engage with a wide variety of partners to break the cycle of 


re-offending 


 More information is made available on action taken against offenders  


 


Out of Court Disposal Panel 


 


The Panel has now met on 8 occasions and considered a total of 85 cases.  Of 


these, 34 (40%) were deemed appropriate and 19 (22%) appropriate with some 


reservations identified and 31 cases (36%) were deemed inappropriate for an 


out of court disposal. The Panel failed reach a conclusion in 1 case, this was due 


to a lack of information provided in the scrutinised documents. 


 


Graph 1: Outcome of cases considered by the Out of Court Disposal Panel (by 


date of crime) 


  


 
 


In their next meeting on the 10th of November the Panel will look at drug 
offences which have been been dealt with by means of an out of court disposal. 
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Local Criminal Justice Board 


The agreed priorities of the Local Criminal Justice Board (LCJB) are:   


 


 Live Links   


 Victim Services 


 Restorative Justice 


 Process improvement 


 


Live Links 


The Board has agreed that the priority for use of Live Links is to prevent the 


need for officers to travel to obtain warrants or appear at court. The original cost 


of puchasing the equipment was high and the Board decided to await the 


ongoing web based pilot. However, the outcomes from this pilot were 


inconclusive and offered no definitive solution in the short term.  


 


As a result of the Force’s migration to a separate network, there now exists the 


potential to purchase 4 Live Links units at a cost of £4,000 per unit with an 


overall ongoing revenue cost of £2-3,000 per annum. The Board will be asked to 


support the purchase of Live Links units in order for the Force to be compatible 


with the existing systems in courtrooms at the next meeting. 


 


In the interim, the Force are exploring data such as officer travel times to 


identify the most effective potential locations for the units.  


 


Victim Services 


A comprehensive update on progress of commissioned victims’ services is due to 


be provided at the December Policing Accountability Board meeting.  


 


A planning day was held on 17th September between the Help Hub and Witness 


Care Unit to map the processes undertaken in order to identify opportunities for 


joint working or closer liaison between the departments. This will be expanded in 


the near future to encompass the processes and overlaps with the Witness Care 


Service provided by Citizens’ Advice Bureau.  


 


The official launch of the Help Hub was held on 24th September. The website 


(www.dyfedpowys-helphub.org.uk) is now live and acts as a central source of 


information for victims under the banner of the Help Hub; it provides a phone 


number (0300 1232996) and email address  


(contactmehelphub@victimsupport.org.uk) for self-referrals or queries from 


victims and a directory of services for those who wish to search for assistance 


directly. 


 



http://www.dyfedpowys-helphub.org.uk/

mailto:contactmehelphub@victimsupport.org.uk
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Restorative Justice (RJ) 


Planning is underway with Dyfed Powys Police to ensure that basic awareness 


training is delivered to all frontline officers. This will align with the training that 


the accredited RJ facilitators in Wales Community Rehabilitation Company have 


undertaken. It will also link to refreshed training for all officers regarding the use 


of Adult Community Resolutions and restorative approaches in general.  


 


During the period 1st April to 30th June, Wales Community Rehabilitation 


Company received 18 cases for consideration of Restorative Justice. 2 of these 


cases were taken to conference stage and resulted in positive outcomes for both 


the victim and the offender. One offender has offered to act as a mentor for 


other offenders involved in RJ. In 2 instances the victim withdrew from the 


process and in a further instance the case was withdrawn as the offender was 


unsuitable. The remainder of the cases remain in progress. Wales CRC continue 


to work closely with victim services to develop the referral pathway.  


 


Case study  


A female offender was made subject to a Suspended Sentence Order with a Drug 


Rehabilitation Requirement following the theft of jewellery belonging to a friend’s 


mother.  The offender was progressing well on her order and, realising the 


impact of her actions, was keen to apologise via RJ. The victim was initially 


reluctant to go to conference as she was extremely angry with the offender. 


However after a number of conversations with the facilitator, the conference 


went ahead. Quite an emotional event, the victim told the offender about the 


impact of her actions.  The offender explained her actions (without excusing 


them) and apologised to the victim at the end. The conference was viewed as a 


successful intervention. 


 


Process Mapping 


Following the presentation from Kelvin Connect at the last Board meeting, a final 


report was circulated to the group for comment. It is proposed that members 


agree a final version of this report at the October meeting and endorse the 


workstreams to be taken forward as a result of the recommendations. This will 


include a project led jointly by Dyfed Powys Police and the Crown Prosecution 


Service and an information sharing pilot between Dyfed Powys Police and the 


National Offender Management Service. Both items will be discussed in further 


detail at the meeting.  
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Offences brought to Justice 
 
As a result of the rationalisation of the Ministry of Justice, Offences brought to justice data is no longer 
produced. 
 
 
File Quality  
 
With the introduction of Transforming Summary Justice, a decision was made not to circulate case 
management file quality performance data during the transition period.  During this period the CPUs 
have had to undertake considerable re-work in order for officers to become familiar with new working 
practices.  As a result, Dyfed Powys continue to lead the TSJ Performance dashboard.  Monitoring 
systems have been reviewed and criteria amended to ‘satisfactory/unsatisfactory’ which falls in line with 
CPS monitoring arrangements.  The circulation of file quality data will resume in October and the next 
update will include a comparison of police file quality and PTPM data. 
 
 
Prosecution Team Performance Management  
 
Prosecution Team Performance Management (PTPM) data is provided by the CPS on a monthly basis.  
This contains data for performance measures on a National, Wales Area, Wales constabulary area and 
BCU level.  Critical aspects of performance which are measured within the PTPM data include: 
 
 
Magistrates’ Court Guilty Plea rate 
 


 
 
This measure outlines the conviction rates for all charged cases finalised in the Magistrates’ Court.  TSJ 
went live across the Force area on 31 May 2015 and since the initial dip in performance the guilty plea 
rate is steadily increasing from 74.2% in June to 79.32% in August 2015, with an average YTD rate of 
77.9%.   
  
 
Crown Court Guilty Plea Rate 
 


 
 
This new performance measure figures shows that performance has dipped in recent months. The 
number of cases proceeding to Crown Court within Dyfed Powys is low, averaging 40 cases per month.  
The CPS has confirmed that all cases are reviewed by a Crown Court lawyer to ensure they meet the 
requirement of a Crown Court hearing. 
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Efficiency  
 
This measure shows the percentage of cases which were dealt with under the early guilty plea scheme 
at the Crown Court. The Trial Effectiveness rate for April to July 2015 has averaged 63.3% in the 
Magistrates Court and 52.2% in the Crown Court.  
 
 
Magistrates Court Conviction Rate 
 


 
 
This measure outlines the conviction rates for all charged cases finalised in the Magistrates’ Courts.  The 
conviction rates in the Magistrates Court are consistently above 80%.   
 
 
Crown Court Conviction Rate 
 


 
 
The conviction rate in the Crown Court has a greater tendency to fluctuate due to the low number of 
cases dealt with in the higher court.  The number of cases finalised in the Crown Court has dropped by a 
third.  This will be influenced by Crown Court listing arrangements.  August data confirms that 27 of the 
42 cases listed in Crown Court were successfully convicted.  There are no obvious trends in terms of 
deficiencies in the investigation or prosecution that have led to unsuccessful outcomes.  Of the 11 cases 
listed in August where there was an unsuccessful outcome, two of these contained lessons for the Police 
which are currently being explored. 
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Rape/Sexual Offences and Domestic Violence Attrition Rates 
 


 
 
Due to the low number of rape cases within Dyfed Powys, the performance figures are susceptible to 
fluctuation as one case makes a significant difference in terms of percentage rate.  The number of Rape 
cases listed in the rolling year to August equated to 23, nine of which were dealt with successfully 
resulting in a 60.9% attrition rate.  
 
The success rate for sexual offences has decreased slightly, however the number of cases dealt with in 
Crown Court has increased steadily throughout the year. Figures confirm a 20% rise in the RYTD 
figures, increasing from 60 to 80 cases since April 2015.  The ongoing performance with regards to Rape 
and Sexual offence will be monitored closely through the PTPM to identify areas of improvement. The 
strategy for rape investigation and prosecution, together with specific outcomes, are considered at the 
quarterly Rape Operational Group meeting.   
 
 
Warrants – April – July 2015 
 


Category Number Issued 
Number executed 
within time restriction 


Percentage executed 
within time restriction  


A 
(14 days to execute) 


19 10 52.6% (Target 70%) 


B 
(21 days to execute) 


109 93 85.3% (Target 70%) 


C 
(28 day to execute) 


48 44 91.7% (Target 60%) 


  
It is only in the Category ‘A’ warrants where the force has failed to reach the target for execution within a 
set timescale.  There are three Category ‘A’ warrants from April-July 15 which remain outstanding, due 
to the defendants residing outside of the force area.  Requests for execution have been sent to the 
relevant forces. 
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Criminal Justice Update 


 
OPCC Criminal Justice Process Mapping  
 
Kelvin Connect presented the Board with its CJS process mapping findings at the LCJB held on 14th July 
2015.  
 
 
Digital Portal 
 
Development work for release 2 of the digital portal is due to commence on the 1st October 2015 with an 
anticipated go live date of 1st February 2016.  The Digital Portal will support the submission and file build 
processes surrounding the more protracted and complex investigations.  It will align the process for Pre 
Charge Advice cases with current Police charge cases.  
 
 
Criminal Justice Efficiency Programme (CJEP) 
 
Phase 1 of the Efficiency Programme brought about electronic transfer of information between the 
Police, CPS, Courts and Probation.  Phase 2 of the programme commenced in April 2014 and will 
provide digital courtrooms in Magistrates’ and Crown Courts.  In-Court presentation equipment and Wi-Fi 
has been installed in all the main Courts across the force area, and training provided by HMCTS to all 
relevant parties.  The Wi-Fi is not currently being used by Police, but work is ongoing with IS&T to 
assess the security prior to testing.  The digitalisation of the remand process will be considered when the 
Digital Portal is rolled out for Pre Charge Advice cases.  Digital working in the court room is critical to the 
introduction of Better Case Management (see below). 
 
 


Transforming Summary Justice 


 


Transforming Summary Justice (TSJ) went live across the force area on 31 May 2015.  Dyfed Powys is 
currently ranked top of the TSJ Performance Dashboard with a guilty plea rate of 77.4%, and 59.9% of 
cases finalised at first hearing. The force has received complementary feedback from HMCTS and CPS 
regarding performance in both Guilty and Not Guilty plea cases.  The number of cases set for trial has 
reduced from 92 in June down to 76 in August following the implementation of TSJ.  This has resulted in 
fewer officers warned unnecessarily for court.  The provision of virtual police support at Guilty and Not 
Guilty courts has also seen a number of cases resolved at first hearing. 
 
Domestic Abuse and Youth cases currently sit outside the TSJ model however compliance with the 
National File Standards are maintained and all necessary documentation is provided, enabling the court 
to carry out an effective trial.   
 
The number of cases discontinued under TSJ is currently being analysed by the CPS, performance data 
will be reported upon for future reports.   
 
 
Better Case Management 
 
Better Case Management (BCM) is directed towards improvements in the Crown Court procedure.  It 
supports TSJ which seeks to reduce delay, reduce the number of hearings, and ensure more trials are 
effective.    
 
The overarching aims of BCM are: 
 


 Robust case management 


 Reduced number of hearings 
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 Maximum participation and engagement from every participant within the system 


 Efficient compliance with the Criminal Procedure Rules; Practice and Court Directions 
 
On the 5 October 2015 Merthyr Crown Court and the other ‘Early adopter’ courts will start to operate 
BCM for new cases.  These early adopters will refine the detail of the scheme, test out the new Plea and 
Trial Preparation Hearing (PTPH) form, and ensure compatibility with the Crown Court Digital Case 
System.  With the exception of cases destined for Merthyr Crown Court, Dyfed Powys Police will 
continue with current listing patterns of Preliminary Hearings until such time as all courts start operating 
BCM on the 5th January 2016.   
 
Local Implementation Teams have been formulated in order to discuss the implications of Better Case 
Management across the Criminal Justice Agencies.  The first meeting of the Merthyr LIT was held on 
24th September 2015.   Having a number of cases going to an early adopter court will provide learning 
for the Force ahead of full roll out.  A small Task and Finish Group is progressing BCM in-house.   
 
The main areas for concern for the police are the tight time constraints surrounding overnight custody 
cases and Crown Court disclosure.  The Criminal Justice Department is currently linking in with the 
Learning & Development Department and CPS to deliver disclosure training to CID officers before the 
end of the year.  Further training will be disseminated to all officers during 2016.   
 
 
Victims and Witnesses 
 
The Victims Hub went live on 1 April 2015. The core service outcome will be as outlined in the Code of 
Practice for Victims of Crime and the Ministry of Justice Commissioning Framework, namely to help 
victims cope with the impact of a crime and recover from the harm they have experienced.  A successful 
Team meeting event was held between the Victims Hub and the Witness Care Unit on 17th September 
2015.  This was an opportunity for the two teams to come together.  A team building activity was 
undertaken and presentations given to enable each team to have an understanding of the other’s role.  
This was followed by discussions around process improvements. 
 
Process mapping has been completed in respect of the Victim’s Journey.  Performance measures are 
being identified for pinch points which can impact on the journey in order that remedial action can be 
immediately taken.  This work is being undertaken in partnerships with criminal justice agencies. 
 
The EU Victims Directive becomes effective from 16th November 2015.  A working group has been set 
up to progress the changes.  The final version of the Directive has not yet been finalised by the Ministry 
of Justice. 
 
Track my Crime (an on-line service offered to victims of crime) has been developed by an external 
provider, RKH, and it allows victims to track the progress of their crime investigation at a time of their 
choosing.  The import API (application programme interface), which allows officers to send crime 
updates to ‘Track my Crime’ for victims to view, has been available to forces for some time.  The delay 
has been with the export API, which allows forces to know who has registered for updates via the 
system.  These issues have now been overcome, IS&T are proceeding with the development work with a 
view to having a test system available in early October 2015.  
 
 
Video Links 
 
The CJS Efficiency Programme have circulated a Video Action Plan template to all LCJBs with regards 
to how video technology features in their 2015/16 business plans.  Dyfed Powys LCJB has agreed its 
priorities with regards to the use of video links and has decided to target use by officers with the aim of 
reducing officer time spent travelling to court and time spent waiting at court to give evidence.   
 
A Wales Live Links Working Group has been formulated and the compatibility of video link equipment 
between Dyfed Powys Police HQ and Llanelli Magistrates Court was explored for the purpose of 
executing Search Warrant Applications via video links.  However, the bridge link that would be required 
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to link current force video equipment to the HMCTS system is not feasible for Search warrants as it 
requires 24 hours for Vodafone to set up each use.  
 
Vodafone are to present a final proposal to the central video board in October/November regarding an 
Internet Based Video Solution.  It is believed that the final solution will involve Forces having to book 
time slots through the MoJ, and it is not known at this point how much notice will be required.  In all 
probability, the system will only be able to process 60 calls nationally at one time, which may lead to 
capacity issues. 
 
Costs have been received from IS&T with regards to the setting up of fixed links, as a part of 
negotiations with Vodafone the connectivity has been included for 4 links within a recent contract 
agreement.  Following a recent meeting with the PCC’s Office, consideration is being given to 
purchasing four units for fixed sites.  Work has commenced on scoping the volume and travelling 
distances to establish the most effective locations.  The views of Territorial Policing are being sought and 
discussions will also take place with partner agencies.   
 
 
Mobile Data - Traffic 
 
Hand-held mobile devices have been rolled out to operational police officers across the force and 
electronic case files are submitted to the BSU/CJD.  Kelvin Connect and the IS&T Department are 
working together to populate files from the hand held devices directly onto the Case Preparation System, 
removing the need for staff within the BSU to double key information. The full rollout of this work was 
expected to be in place in July 2015.   However, following sign-off on 30th July 2015, there have been 
significant technical problems which remain unresolved, despite regular updates to the contrary.  
 
 
Police Led Prosecutions (PLP’s)  


 
Between 3rd December 2014 and 31st August 2015, PLP’s have presented over 5100 cases with only 
4.2% of cases adjourned for trial or for totting up and disqualification. The remaining 95.8% of cases 
were dealt with effectively at first hearing, with approximately £283K costs awarded in the same period. 
 
Magistrates raised concern in respect of a potential abuse of process due to the amount of time it is 
taking for offences to be listed before the court.  In order to alleviate some of the concerns, the number 
of court sittings has now increased to two sittings per week. This has increased from the five sittings per 
month.  
 
The below provides a breakdown of the court sittings and outcomes since the PLP’s commenced. 
 


 
Month 


 
No of 
Court 


Sittings 


 
No of 


Offenders 


No of 
completed 
cases at 


1st  
hearing 


 
No of Not 


Guilty 
Pleas 


 
No of 


Attendees 


 
Total 
Costs 


Awarded 


 
Dec 14 


 


 
4 


 
326 


 
309 


 
17 


 
20 


 
£15,715 


 
Jan 15 


 


 
5 
 


 
428 


 
416 


 
12 


 
33 


 
£19,285 


 
Feb 15 


 


 
6 


 
503 


 
463 


 
40 


 
32 


 
£26,095 


 
Mar 15 


 


 
8 


 
744 


 
723 


 
21 


 
68 


 
£38,725 







9 
 


 
Month 


 
No of 
Court 


Sittings 


 
No of 


Offenders 


No of 
completed 
cases at 


1st  
hearing 


 
No of Not 


Guilty 
Pleas 


 
No of 


Attendees 


 
Total 
Costs 


Awarded 


 
Apr 15 


 


 
8 


 
851 


 
820 


 
31 


 
80 


 
£47,890 


 
May 15 


 


 
5 


 
549 


 
523 


 
26 


 
56 


 
£29,195 


 
June 15 


 


 
6 


 
585 


 
554 


 
31 


 
44 


 
£32,275 


 
July 15 


 


 
7 


 
708 


 
678 


 
30 


 
61 


 
£44,320 


 
Aug 15 


 


 
5 


 
494 


 
440 


 
11 


 
54 


 
£29,595 


 
Total 


 


 
54 


 
5188 


 
4926 


 
219 


 
448 


 
£283,095 


 
 
Road Traffic Collision – Witness Statement 
 
The electronic questionnaire was tested in July 2015. Following testing minor change requests were 
submitted to IS&T. Further testing is expected to take place late September 2015. 
 
 
Educational Course Offer Letters 
 
The table below provides a breakdown on the timeliness of course offer letters to motorists.  
 


Date  
Speed Awareness 


Course 
Driver Alertness 


Course 


  
Av 


Days No. of letters 
Av 


Days No. of letters 


Aug 13 - July 14 45 2537 118.4 304 


Aug14 – July 15 71.6 1858 160.2 218 


Aug15 - 66 47 100.5 6 


 
Date  Speed Awareness  Driver Alertness 


  
Av 


Days No. of letters 
Av 


Days No. of letters 


Aug-13 50.7 159 108 19 


Sep-13 43 252 116.8 19 


Oct-13 45.3 154 115.5 25 


Nov-13 26.2 300 121.4 26 


Dec-13 26.1 119 127.7 29 


Jan-14 42.8 138 114.8 37 
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Date  
Speed Awareness 


Course 
Driver Alertness 


Course 


Feb-14 52.6 142 106.3 19 


Mar-14 45.1 145 116.5 33 


Apr-14 66 84 125.7 24 


May-14 53.8 225 120.8 8 


Jun-14 61.4 217 134.2 22 


Jul-14 44 602 233.4 43 


  


Aug-14 46.3 172 125.3 25 


Sep-14 46.7 142 140.8 12 


Oct-14 66.1 136 143.3 19 


Nov-14 53.9 123 155 24 


Dec-14 71.1 150 161 21 


Jan-15 71.1 116 170 43 


Feb-15 72.4 49 156.3 34 


Mar-15 93.3 48 230.6 7 


Apr-15 100.4 64 175.2 15 


May-15 93 194 204.5 2 


Jun-15 72.8 232 124.4 10 


Jul-15 71.6 432 135.5 6 


Aug-15 66 47 100.5 6 


 
 
The BSU undertakes this transactional work and have provided a separate update in respect of action 
taken to address the issues and improve timeliness.  
 
 
Smoke Free Cars 
 
As of 1st October 2015, it will be illegal to smoke in vehicles with someone under 18 present. The new 
Law helps protect children from the dangers of secondhand smoke. Both the driver and the smoker can 
be fined £50 if anyone smokes in the vehicle. 
 
The fixed penalty notice fine for both offences is £50. A person who commits both offences could get two 
fines. A person who is 17 and is smoking alone in a private vehicle will not be committing an offence. 
The new regulations apply to all tobacco products – cigarettes, cigars, pipes, waterpipes (shisha).  They 
do not apply to electronic cigarettes or any other forms of nicotine vapourisers. 
 


The offences are:- 


 


 Driver fail to prevent smoking in private vehicle in which child was present  


 Smoking in a private vehicle in which a child was present  


 
 
Postal Requisition 
 
Postal requisitioning is part of the Government’s Criminal Justice Efficiency Programme.  It enables the 
Police to issue a written requisition by post, requiring the defendant to attend court on a specific date.  
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The new process would replace some aspects of the existing summons process, ending the requirement 
to lay information for the court to then issue a summons.  Work in relation to this project was agreed at 
the Digital Criminal Justice Programme Board meeting held on the 16th September, 2015. It is 
anticipated that testing will commence early October, with a go-live date early November 2015. 
 
 
Make a Plea On-Line 
 
People charged with summary motoring offences such as speeding, failing to identify the driver or using 
a vehicle without insurance, will be able to use a website to respond to offences against them. This 
service aims to: 
 


 reduce the number of defendants attending court unnecessarily 


 create a public plea entry for traffic offences 


 provide a fee payment mechanism for guilty pleas 


 show results of cases and notify defendants online 
 
The Criminal Justice Department is working with the Court Service to introduce this new scheme in 
conjunction with Postal Requisitioning. 
 
 
Driver Re-training Scheme 
 
In May 2014, Dyfed Powys Police became the service provider for the delivery of educational driving 
courses within the force area, adhering to national guidelines and standards as set by the National Driver 
Offender Re-Training Scheme (NDORS).  Training courses aim to educate drivers of the risks of 
committing minor motoring offences and promote behavioural change, linking closely with the priorities 
outlined in the Police & Crime Plan.  The scheme brings offenders to justice by offering an out of court 
disposal as an alternative to prosecution.  The income generated by the scheme provides opportunities 
for the Police & Crime Commissioner to invest in various projects, spending the money wisely through 
public consultation to make the communities and roads of Dyfed Powys safer. 
 
 
Courses delivered  
 
The courses delivered to date are as follows: 


 Your Belt Your Life – Introduced in October 2013 as an on-line educational course capturing 
seatbelt offences.  Between October 2013 and August 2015, 2705 drivers have completed the 
course. 


 National Speed Awareness Course - Introduced in May 2014 for speeding offences captured in 
30mph to 70 mph limits.  Between May 2014 and August 2015, 587 Speed Awareness Courses have 
been delivered and 13153 drivers have attended. 


 National Driver Alertness Course - Introduced in July 2014 for the offence of driving without due 
care and attention.  Between July 2014 and August 2015, 13 courses have been delivered with 109 
attendees.   


 National Speed Awareness Course 20 – Introduced in December 2014 as a result of the 20mph 
speed camera enforcement campaign in September 2014.  This course specifically addresses 
speeding offences committed in a 20mph limit.  Between December 2014 and August 2015, 16 
courses have been delivered and 298 drivers have attended.  Courses have mainly been delivered 
as a result of the twice yearly speed camera enforcement due to no demand during the remainder of 
the year. 


 What’s Driving Us? – Introduced in February 2015 targeting offenders whose attitudes rather than 
skill mean they take risks on the road and potentially represent a danger to themselves and others.  
Offences include using mobile phones whilst driving, contravening red lights or crossing solid white 
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lines. Between February and August 2015, 34 courses have been delivered and 528 drivers have 
attended. 


 Driving 4 Change – Introduced in July 2015 and is a 2.25 hour on-road training course for drivers 
who have committed minor driving offences that have justified the issuing of a fixed penalty notice 
(such as contravene red lights, contravene solid white lines, parking by a junction/crossing etc), or an 
error of judgement that amounts to a relatively minor infringement which is considered to be skill 
based.  To date 2 courses has been delivered and 3 drivers have attended. 


 


 


Future Courses 
 
RIDE is the last course to be delivered, a course specifically designed for motorcyclists who have 
committed a wide range of offences including speeding (non- camera), contravene red lights, aggressive 
tailgating, crossing solid white lines etc.  It is targeted at riders whose attitudes (rather than skills deficit) 
mean that they take unacceptable risks on the road and therefore are likely to represent a danger to 
themselves and other road users. Delays have been experienced nationally in respect of RIDE and 
information has been requested in respect of the NDORS approved Instructors qualified to cascade 
initial training prior to advertising for trainers to deliver the course.  Other police force course providers 
have also experienced issues and in some cases delaying course roll-out for almost 18 months.  
Humberside Police has made enquiries with regards to cost of training with one national RIDE 
Instructors and this has proved financially unviable with a rate of £475 per course trainer attending being 
quoted. Subsequently Humberside Police have recently decided to train their own Instructors to deliver 
RIDE and are happy to collaborate with training.  This would incur additional costs for the scheme as 
Dyfed Powys trainers would be required to travel to Humberside for training.  NDORS have forwarded 
reassurances that a list of qualified Instructors will be circulated in the near future and further scoping 
can be progressed. 
 
 
NDORS External Assessments 
 
NDORS recently circulated details of the new licencing regime for the provision of the scheme which will 
ensure that everyone involved meets the standard required by the police service.  The licencing 
agreement relates to Course Providers, Instructors and Trainers where all parties concerned will be 
formally assessed on a bi-annual basis prior to being awarded an additional full licence to participate in 
the scheme.  Details of assessments will be published on an open register which will be available in the 
public domain.   
 
NDORS has recently carried out external assessments on seven Dyfed Powys course trainers during 
August and September 2015.  Six have been licenced for a further two years and one has provisionally 
further learning points prior to full authorisation and licence.  The assessment report is awaited in order 
to identify the developmental requirements and for additional training and support to be provided. 
 
Income Generated 
 
The income generated by the scheme is currently being considered with a public survey confirming 
money should be re-invested in road safety to make the communities and roads of Dyfed Powys safer.  
The Police & Crime Commissioner launched a scheme namely ‘Roads to Safety’ and invited 
organisations, public sector, private sector etc to apply for grants. Course trainers will be notified for the 
public to be aware of how money has been invested in their local areas. 
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3. Bail Management 
 
Since the 1st June 2015, Dyfed-Powys Police has been one of 13 police forces nationally to trial a new 
bail model put forward by the College of Policing. 
 
The project effectively means that Dyfed-Powys Police are committed to limiting bail periods according to 
relevant authority levels. In very simple terms, any decision to bail a detainee from police custody for a 
period between 0-90 days must be authorised at sergeant level and any bail period in excess of 90 days 
must be authorised by an Inspector. Additionally, any bail period in excess of 180 days should only be 
for the most serious of offences. 
 
The key questions for Sergeants and Inspectors to ask themselves when considering any bail period is 
whether that period is necessary and proportionate to what is being investigated. Some enquiries by 
their very nature will require prolonged bail periods, especially complex enquiries and those requiring 
forensic or expert analysis. As a police service, the challenge is to ensure that the length of bail is 
proportionate to the investigation itself and that bail is not extended because of any inefficiencies within 
the police service. 
 
Dyfed-Powys Police recognises that prolonged and unnecessary bail periods infringe on individuals’ 
Human Rights and can cause unnecessary stress and anguish to everyone involved in an enquiry, 
including victims and suspects. As a result Dyfed-Powys Police are scrutinising decision making in this 
area and are committed to reducing bail periods as far as practicable. 
 
As part of the evaluation of the trial, Dyfed-Powys Police have been sending bail data to the College of 
Policing since the 1st June 2015, who will review the data accordingly. In the meantime, a process of 
internal dip sampling and auditing of data and quality assurance of the decisions made since the 
commencement of the pilot has been undertaken. 
 
A performance update will be provided in three months time.  
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Priority 1: Preventing and dealing with incidents and crime 


1 Fraud 
1.1 Since April 2013, all cases of fraud are to be reported to Action Fraud and 


then sent to the National Fraud Intelligence Bureau (NFIB) where an 
assessment is made as to whether the crime is deemed to have an 
investigative lead.   


 
1.2 Callers reporting fraud directly to the force are referred to Action Fraud 


unless the case meets certain criteria, such as if the crime is in action or if 
the victim is vulnerable. 


  


 Is Dyfed-Powys Police confident that the public understand to whom they 
should report incidents of fraud and under what circumstances? 


 
1.3 During the period April 2014 to August 2015, there were 2,684 reports of 


fraud in Dyfed-Powys, of which 83% featured in the top ten fraud types by 


volume. 
 


  Graph 2:  Top 10 fraud types by volume of reports 
 


 
Source:  Qlikview 


 
 What proportion of fraud reports are reported directly to Action Fraud? 


 What proportion of fraud reports do not meet the Action Fraud criteria and 


are dealt with by Dyfed-Powys Police?  What types of fraud are generally 
dealt with by Dyfed-Powys Police? 


 
1.4 The latest Fraud Force Profile for the period October 2014 to March 2015 


suggests Dyfed-Powys experiences a significantly higher percentage of 
offences in the 60-79 age group.  50% of all reports were made by victims 
over the age of 60. 
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 Graph 1:  Victim (known) age by percentage of total fraud reports 


October 14 to March 15 
 


 
 Source: NFIB Fraud Force Profile 


 


  What targeted prevention and awareness-raising activities are taking 
place amongst this group?  How are Neighbourhood Policing Teams 
engaging with communities to raise awareness of fraud and to encourage 


victims to report? 
 


1.5 Crimes that the NFIB deem suitable for further investigation are 
disseminated to local police forces for enforcement.  Cases are allocated 


on the basis of offender location, rather than victim location. 
 


What criterion is used by Dyfed-Powys Police to determine whether a case 


will be investigated?   Are victims provided with a reason if the decision is 
taken not to investigate?  What appeals process is in place for victims? 


 
1.6 Since February 2015, the Public Service Bureau has received five 


expressions of dissatisfaction relating how their case is being dealt with.  


Three of these relate to cases dealt with by Action Fraud and two by 
Dyfed-Powys Police. 


 
 How does Dyfed-Powys Police keep victims informed about their case?  


What support is offered to victims of fraud?  Is the Chief Constable aware 


of any issues about on how victims are kept informed by Action Fraud? 
 


Priority 5: Ensuring high standards of professionalism 
2 Firearms Licensing 
2.1 Her Majesty’s Inspectorate of Constabulary (HMIC) undertook an 


inspection of firearms licensing across all forces in England and Wales 
during 2014/15.  Fieldwork was conducted in 11 police forces, including 


Dyfed-Powys, and data collected from all forces in England and Wales. 
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2.2 The inspection team found that the vast majority of decisions concerning 


the grant, renewal, refusal and revocation of firearm licences are correct.  
However, a number of concerns regarding the current arrangements and 


their implementation were raised. 
 
2.3 The Authorised Professional Practice1 states that decisions concerning the 


refusal, revocation and granting of a firearms licence should be audited 
and justified.  HMIC found that Dyfed-Powys Police had established plans 


to introduce monitoring and audit arrangements, although they weren’t in 
place at the time of the inspection. 


 


 What progress has been made to implement monitoring and audit 
arrangements since the inspection?  


 
2.4 HMIC recognised that Dyfed-Powys Police had introduced measures to 


cope with demand.  The average time taken to grant or renew a firearms 


or shotgun licence in Dyfed-Powys is generally lower than the England and 
Wales average. 


 
 Graph 3:  Average time taken to grant or renew a firearms or 


shotgun certificate for the period April 2014 to March 2015 
 


 
Source: HMIC report ‘Targeting the risk:  An inspection of the efficiency and effectiveness 
of firearms licensing in police forces in England and Wales 


 


 However, at the time of the inspection, Dyfed-Powys Police indicated that 


they had a backlog of work.  In August 2015, the Chief Constable advised 
that the backlog of applications would be addressed through a shift in 
resources and that a business improvement exercise would be undertaken 


in September 2015 to streamline the administrative process, with the aim 
of reducing delays.   


                                       
1 The College of Policing publishes approved guidance for police officers on a substantial 


range of policing matters. 
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 What progress has been made to reduce the backlog?  How many live 


applications are currently being dealt with and how many are waiting over 
15 weeks?  


 
2.5 The Firearms Rules 1998 states that applications for the grant or renewal 


of a firearm certificate must include two referees, one for shotgun 


certificate applications.  However, Home Office guidance does not 
prescribe the circumstances in which forces are required to make contact 


with a referee.  Following the inspection, HMIC questioned the benefit 
gained in contacting referees. 


 


2.6 Dyfed-Powys Police contacts 1 in every 5 referees, unless there is other 
information that justifies further investigation. 


 
 What criterion is used to determine which referees will be contacted?  Has 


a first-time or renewal application ever been refused as a result of 


contacting a referee? 
 


2.7 Home Office guidance states that the police may undertake an 
unannounced home visit to check the security of a certificate holder’s 


firearms or shotgun, based on specific intelligence received.  However, 
there are no powers of entry for police or police staff when conducting 
home visits. 


 
 Are there occasions when officers are refused consent to enter a 


certificate holders premises to check security?  What further action would 
be taken in these cases? 


 


2.8 The onus for applying to renew a firearm certificate rests with the holder.  
Forces are required to issue reminders to holders well in advance to allow 


the renewal process to be completed before the original certificate expires.  
When forces do not receive a reply to a reminder, they should make 
enquiries to confirm that the holder no longer has possession of the 


firearms or ammunition to which the certificate relates.  HMIC raised 
concerns that Dyfed-Powys Police are not dealing with expired certificates 


appropriately. 
 
 What processes have been put in place since the HMIC inspection to 


ensure that cases where the certificate holder has not responded to the 
reminder are followed up?  What action is taken to deal with expired 


certificates? 
 
2.9 As part of the application process, applicants are required to disclose any 


physical or mental health condition that may affect their ability to safely 
possess and use a firearm and must provide details of their GP.  Police 


forces are not required to contact the GP unless the applicant discloses a 
medical condition which gives the police cause to do so.  The police will 
write to the GP after the certificate is issued to notify them that the 


applicant holds a certificate and ask whether they know of any medical 
reason why this should not be the case.  The GP is not obliged to respond 
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and unless they do, the police do not make any further enquiry with the 


GP. 
  


 How responsive are GPs locally?  What has been done to engage local GPs 
on this issue?  Have any licence applications been refused or revoked 
following an alert from a GP? 


 
2.10 The Authorised Professional Practice states that firearms licensing 


arrangements must deliver a quality service through public engagement 
and recognised that Dyfed-Powys had engaged with the local firearms 
community through attending local gun clubs. 


 
 The Mid/South Wales British Association for Shooting and Conservation 


(BASC) has recently collaborated with Gwent Police to run firearms 
licensing open days, where representatives from the firearms licensing 
department meet face to face with the public to take in their 


renewal/applications forms and answer any queries they may have.   
BASC feel that this has been a successful exercise benefitting both Gwent 


Police and local shooters. 
 


 The Commissioner is aware that the local BASC representative has 
approached Dyfed Powys Police with this proposal.  Is it being considered? 


 


Priority 6: Spending Wisely 
3.1 HMIC has very recently issued its draft Value for Money Profile for Dyfed 


Powys Police.  Once again its most similar group includes Lincolnshire, 
Cumbria and Norfolk.  The report was released last week and, on first 
glance, the results look very similar to last year.  More work will be done 


over the coming few weeks to look in more detail at the results. 
 


 At this early stage, do you have any comments or observations on the 
results of the profile?  Have you queried any of the results as looking 
incorrect? 


 
3.2 Last financial year we closely monitored employee costs throughout the 


year, particularly as these costs make a significant proportion on the 
overall budget.  This year, we have decided to monitor these costs on a 
quarterly basis unless there is cause for concern.  


 
Please can you confirm, as at the end of September, how actual police 


officer, PCSO and police staff costs compare with budgeted costs? 
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Members: Mr Christopher Salmon, Police and Crime Commissioner (PCC) 


Chief Constable Simon Prince QPM (CC) 


Mrs Jayne Woods, Chief Finance Officer (CFO) 


Ms Samantha Gainard, Director of Legal and Compliance (DoL)  


Mr Edwin Harries, Director of Finance (DoF) 


Also 


Present: 


Dr Helen Morgan-Howard, Chief of Staff, OPCC (HM-H) 


Mrs Claire Bryant, Office Manager, OPCC (CB) 


Mrs Sharon Richards, Performance Manager, OPCC (SR) 


Mrs Alison Perry, Director of Commissioning, OPCC (ALP) 


Insp. Mark McSweeney, Staff Officer to the Chief Constable (MMS) 


Observing: Mr John Davies, Member of the Public 


Apologies: Mr Tim Burton, Deputy Police and Crime Commissioner (DPCC) 


Deputy Chief Constable, Carl Langley (DCC) 


Assistant Chief Constable Liane James (ACC) 


Mr Adrian Williams, Director of Resources (DoR) 


 


ACTION SUMMARY FROM MEETING ON 19/08/2015 


Action No Action Summary Progress: 


PAB 245 OPCC to identify representatives to be given 


access to Qlikview 


Completed 


PAB 246 OPCC to send PSD a list of required management 


information  


Completed 


PAB 247 GL to provide OPCC with data regarding referral 


points of origins for complaints 


Ongoing – 


PSD now 


recording 


point of origin 


PAB 248 Public Service Bureau to log and record queries 


from members of the public separately to reports 


of dissatisfaction 


Completed 


PAB 249 OPCC to discuss appropriate visiting times with 


Independent Custody Visitors 


Completed 


PAB 250 Problem profile in respect of Domestic Abuse to 


be presented to November PAB 


In progress 


PAB 251 Force to answer why the number of allegations 


against employees and misconduct 


investigations are higher than in other Welsh 


Forces 


Completed 


Meeting: Police Accountability 


Board 
Venue: Police Headquarters 


Date:  17th September 2015   
Time:  14:00 – 16:15 
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The PCC opened the meeting by welcoming the observing member of the public. 


Minutes of the Accountability Meeting held on 19th August 2015 and Matters 


Arising 


The CC provided an update regarding the Street to Suite management information 


analysis (PAB 237).  It was agreed a report would be presented to the PCC at the end of 


September. 


PAB 248 – HM-H reported the Public Service Bureau had reviewed all relevant cases and 


assured that all had been recorded appropriately.  Queries would be recorded separately 


to dissatisfactions. 


PAB 249 –ICVs would be encouraged to increase visits during evenings and weekends. 


Following one alteration, the minutes of the last Police Accountability Board were agreed 


as a true record. 


 


Force Accountability Report on Priority 1 – Preventing and Dealing with 


Incidents and Crime 


The CC presented the report, highlighting the main points. 


Integrated Offender Management (IOM) 


SR queried if the number of arrests included cohort members currently incarcerated.  The 


CC agreed to review the figures and confirm this with the OPCC. 


Action: Force to clarify whether IOM data includes members who are currently 


in prison 


SR queried if the cost saving demonstrated was a reflection in the reduction of the 


number of crimes or the seriousness of the crimes.  The CC considered both to be 


contributing factors.  The PCC requested sight of the full cost of the IOM scheme. 


Action: Costs of IOM scheme (to include property, analyst and cost to other 


agencies) to be presented at October Policing Accountability Board meeting 


PAB 252 ACC to remind officers of the police’s role in 


Behave or Be Banned and Steal and Be Banned 


schemes (where such schemes are operating) 


Completed – 


would feature 


in October 


NPT 


workshops 
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SR inquired if the principles applied to partnership working had been shared across other 


areas of work.  The CC stated that learning had been transferred and developed from the 


management of dangerous and sexual offenders to the IOM scheme.  The PCC queried if 


analysis of those completing the scheme had been completed, in particular, how many 


had reoffended at 6, 12 and 24 months and how many had found employment.  The CC 


agreed to provide a response in due course. 


Action: Data relating to individuals leaving the IOM scheme to be reported at 


October Policing Accountability Board meeting, including re-offending and 


employment rates at 6, 12 and 24 months 


Track My Crime 


The CC expressed his frustration at the delay in receiving the software from the Ministry 


of Justice (MoJ).  Three Forces were currently running the software.  It was highlighted 


that DPP would be able to launch the software within four weeks of receipt from the MoJ.  


The PCC queried what online reporting facility was currently available.  The CC stated 


that members of the public could report a crime via the website, which would generate 


an email directly to the Force Control Centre.  A discussion ensued regarding automatic 


population of the crime system.  The PCC raised the Facewatch software which allowed 


the uploading of CCTV footage.  It was agreed that a presentation regarding online crime 


reporting be made at a future Policing Accountability Board. 


Action: Online crime reporting presentation to be given at November Policing 


Accountability Board meeting 


Roads Policing Update 


SR queried what success criteria were used to evaluate the success of prevention 


campaigns.  The CC explained that interviews with users and relevant media as well as 


reviewing the location of particular prevention activities.  A discussion ensued regarding 


data available from Welsh Government which considered casualties per 1,000km and 


classification of roads. 


Community Resolutions 


It emerged that the number of justice disposals which were cautions had reduced from 


17% in 2013-14 to 7% in the last year.  The CC considered this was due to the more 


targeted use of cautions.  A discussion ensued regarding the analysis of Community 


Resolutions by type and the expansion of the resolution “menu”.  It was agreed that an 


outstanding action was to receive a full report at next month’s meeting.  ALP stated that 


an alcohol diversionary scheme was currently being developed with an aim to launch in 


April 2016.  It was agreed that the OPCC would review the prior community resolution 


consultation in order to support the widening of community resolution outcomes through 


commissioned diversionary schemes. 
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Action: OPCC to review community resolution menu consultation in relation to 


commissioned services 


The PCC identified that it would be useful to track the number of individuals who are 


issued with a community resolution who are later arrested for another offence. 


It was identified that a Multi-Agency Safeguarding Hub (MASH) update was due at the 


meeting but was not available.  It was agreed that this would be provided at a Policing 


Board meeting at the end of September. 


Action: MASH update to be presented at October Policing Accountability Board 


meeting 


 


OPCC Accountability Report on Priority 1 


The DoC presented the report, highlighting the key elements.  The CC commented that 


the extension of the offer of places on the mediation training to representatives from 


Neighbourhood Policing Teams was extremely valuable. 


The PCC queried if a there was an average value attached to crimes.  The DoF stated 


that the Home Office Activity Based Costing metric was historic but a useful aid.  It was 


agreed that it would be useful for the Activity Based Costings calculations to be updated 


in order to assess the monetary value of mediation in terms of police resources saved. 


Action: Activity Based Costings to be refreshed 


The DoC identified the need to consider future of youth diversionary and prevention 


schemes as a result of Youth Justice Board budget reductions.  The PCC stated that youth 


offending would be considered as a whole by the OPCC in due course. 


The CC made the observation that there was a vast amount of impressive work being 


undertaken.  It was identified that the Force would need to consider the impact of 


commissioning on DPP’s budget whilst undertaking the forward budget planning. 


 


OPCC Monitoring Performance Report 


SR presented the report to the Board.  The OPCC had prepared questions prior to the 


meeting which had been circulated to the Force.  At the meeting, the Force answered 


those questions and the Performance Report would be updated with the Force’s 


responses. 


The PCC identified that DPP were a relatively high reporter of fraud, sitting at 12th per 


1,000 head of population.  The PCC sought assurance that DPP were digesting the 
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feedback received in Action Fraud reports and feeding appropriate information back to 


the public.  The DoF stated information was released through Twitter, however it 


emerged that there was currently no detailed local information service.  The CC assured 


that it was considered as part of the demand analysis activity.  The PCC urged that a 


public information service be explored.  The PCC highlighted that he intended to issue 


surveys relating to business crime in the near future. 


Action: Force to consider which data within the latest Action Fraud report could 


be shared with the public and to examine the potential for a local fraud 


information service 


A discussion ensued regarding Suspicious Activity Reports (SARs) and whether more 


reports could be progressed through to investigation if additional resources were 


provided to the department.  The CC stated that further analysis was required prior to 


making a decision. 


Action: Force to undertake an analysis of SAR investigation levels by the end of 


October 


The PCC queried what proportion of offenders in sexting cases were adults, and of those 


what were the ages.  It was agreed that a profile be generated for discussion at a future 


meeting. 


Action: Profile of sexting cases to be presented at October Policing 


Accountability Board meeting 


The DoL stated that a full review of the Police Information Notices (PINs) process was 


being undertaken and would be available in November.  A High Court Judgement had 


been made for PINs to be disposed of after 14 months to comply with Human Rights 


laws. 


Action: Full review of PINs process to be presented at November Policing 


Accountability Board 


Funding bids were discussed in light of the imminent deadline for expressions of interest 


for the Innovation Fund.  It was agreed that Cyber Crime be considered as a project for 


bid submission.  The CFO urged that Force staff discuss any potential funding bids with 


the OPCC prior to submission. 


Action: External Funding Manager to discuss Innovation Fund bids with CC prior 


to submission of Expressions of Interest on 18th September 


Action: Chief Officers to disseminate message that all funding bids and ideas 


should be discussed with External Funding Manager in advance of submission 
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Questions from the Chief Officer Group Minutes 


The PCC queried if an update regarding the Demand Management System was available.  


It was confirmed that the OPCC had been granted access however analysis had yet to be 


undertaken. 


SR requested further information on the research undertaken by the University of Wales. 


Action: Further detail regarding University of Wales research to be shared with 


OPCC 


The CFO queried the impact of the vacant posts reported within the Armed Response 


Vehicle (ARV) department.  It was agreed that further information would be provided.  


The CC stated that ARV would be considered during forthcoming discussions with other 


Forces regarding collaboration. 


Action: Further information regarding ARV staffing to be shared with CFO 


The PCC queried the status of the Scientific Support Unit.  It was reported that the Unit 


was at establishment but work was in excess of what the establishment allows.  The CC 


assured that collaboration with other Forces for the provision of scientific support was 


still being explored.  The PCC urged this be expedited.  It was agreed that the CC and 


PCC discuss the matter following the meeting. 


ACTION SUMMARY FROM MEETING ON 17/09/2015 


Action No Action Summary To be 


progressed 


by: 


PAB 253 Force to clarify whether IOM data includes 


members who are currently in prison 


Force 


PAB 254 Costs of IOM scheme (to include property, 


analyst and cost to other agencies) to be 


presented at October Policing Accountability 


Board meeting 


DoF 


PAB 255 Data relating to individuals leaving the IOM 


scheme to be reported at October Policing 


Accountability Board meeting, including re-


offending and employment rates at 6, 12 and 24 


months  


Force 


PAB 256 Online crime reporting presentation to be given 


at November Policing Accountability Board 


meeting 


Force 


PAB 257 OPCC to review community resolution menu 


consultation in relation to commissioned services 


OPCC 


PAB 258 MASH update to be presented at October Policing Force 
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Accountability Board meeting 


PAB 259 Activity Based Costings to be refreshed DoF 


PAB 260 Force to consider which data within the latest 


Action Fraud report could be shared with the 


public and to examine the potential for a local 


fraud information service 


Force 


PAB 261 Force to undertake an analysis of SAR 


investigation levels by the end of October 


Force 


PAB 262 Profile of sexting cases to be presented at 


October Policing Accountability Board meeting 


Force 


PAB 263 Full review of PINs process to be presented at 


November Policing Accountability Board 


Force 


PAB 264 External Funding Manager to discuss Innovation 


Fund bids with CC prior to submission of 


Expressions of Interest on 18th September  


JW / CC 


PAB 265 Chief Officers to disseminate message that all 


funding bids and ideas should be discussed with 


External Funding Manager in advance of 


submission 


Chief 


Officers 


PAB 266 Further detail regarding University of Wales 


research to be shared with OPCC 


Force 


PAB 267 Further information regarding ARV staffing to be 


shared with CFO 


DoF 


 






